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LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY
 8th February, 2010, AT 7.30 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

The meeting was preceded by a presentation on rural affordable housing presented by Katherine Kynaston (T&W Strategic Housing Manager) & Fiona Stewart (T&W Housing Policy and Enabling Officer). See appendix 1.

02/10/1 
Present:


Councillors Ms. P. Hutchings (Chair), Mrs. D. Goodman (Vice-Chair), Mr. A. Lees, Mr. E. Roberts 
& Mr. P. Pietroni.


Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk.


Also in attendance:


T&W Councillor Jacqui Seymour.

Katherine Kynaston (T&W Strategic Housing Manager)

Fiona Stewart (T&W Housing Policy and Enabling Officer)


5 parishioners were present.  
02/10/2 
Apologies:
Apologies were received from T&W Councillor Terry Kiernan.

02/10/3
Declarations of Interest:


No declarations were made.

02/10/4
Minutes:


The minutes of the meeting held on 11th January 2010 were confirmed as a correct record of the 
meeting and signed by the Chairman.
02/10/5
Public Participation Session:
1. Rural Affordable Housing:

Linda Buckle raised the following points with regards to rural affordable housing.
a. Terminology (in the survey)  – what are we actually being asked? What is NEED compared to WANT and what is the definition of local?
b. How would the potential type of housing work, for example when houses come to be re-let?

c. That she felt that there was a pretty low need within the parish.

d. Would residents understand the consequence of the survey – what does it mean?

e. The Parish Plan indicates that we don’t want building on green land and that LW was already over burdened with building citing Carla Homes as an example.

f. What notice would be taken of our unique situation?
In response Katherine Kynaston agreed that the terminology was very important and that it was up to the PC as to how they wanted to do it.  In framing the questions they need to be as clear as possible so that residents clearly understood the question.  She stated that it was important that there was a consistent survey from all parishes but that LWPC could include specific questions.  The object of the survey was not to prove that there was a need if there was not one.
She said that the power is in the hands of the people of LW to give us a picture of the needs in LW.  We would report back and discuss how it is to be taken forward.  If there is a need then we need to discuss it and look at sites within the parish as well as in Little Wenlock village.  The PC would not have lost control.

Fiona Stewart stated that it had got to have the support of the parish and that it was not likely that they would take a scheme forward that was not supported by the parish.

Jim Roberts stated that it was 30 years since we had this argument and that we must not forget the areas outside of Little Wenlock village such as New Works where there was space where 4 houses had been knocked down.  He pointed out that there were young people living in the area who were in work and still living at home who might want their own homes.

Councillor Ed Roberts asked why should local people have to move into a red-brick estate but that there was an image of affordable housing being for 16 year olds and single mums. He said that people did not want development within the village.

2. Lydebrook Dingle Bridle Path:
Sheila Hutchison enquired as to what was happening with the bridle path.  

Councillor Debbie Goodman stated that the matter was in the hands of T&W legal department.

Councillor Ed Roberts remarked that it was a pity that the landowner had not been talked to about the problems before it went further.

02/10/6
Rural Housing Survey:

a. It was resolved that the survey should take place.

b. If this identifies a need who would accept the responsibility of identifying a site within the parish?

c. A one page flow diagram of what happens next would be helpful.

d. It was resolved that Councillors Pat Hutchings and Alan Lees would get together to look at the survey form and report back at the March meeting.

02/10/7
UK Coal Surface Mine:
Reports had previously been  circulated to councillors.
a. Councillor Patrick Pietroni updated councillors on recent meetings:

i. Hunting Lane Surface Mine Community Liaison Committee (CLC).
I. The CLC had not yet formally met.  The first meeting is on 22nd February.  He had several meetings with members and had just about finalized the membership of the CLC.  He then listed the members.

II. At the moment we are looking at the terms of reference and the Community Fund sub committee.

III. Had discussion with those CLC members who are residents and will take up their issues in the next meeting.
IV. Each member of the CLC has a specific portfolio with a list of issues that need addressing.

V. Communication strategy – inform, research & contact point.  A quarterly newsletter will be issued, the first one after the first formal meeting and will be sent to all residents in the parish plus other interested parties.

ii. He had met with the legal, finance and administrative departments at T&W and they have all been supportive and helpful.  Discussions are taking place about T&W publishing the newsletter.
iii. UK Coal have been very friendly and easy to hold discussions with and at the same time supportive of the steps we have taken.

b. Proposed stopping up of Public Rights of Way at Huntington Lane:
It was important that this was resolved as a matter of urgency because UK Coal wished to start work on the site and needed to address the RoW objections.  There were between 9 & 11 outstanding objections to the temporary closure of the RoW and the restoration plan.  Work could not proceed until these had been resolved. A meeting was  held on 14th January with the protestors and UK Coal tried to address the objections.  A further meeting was held on 1st February when UK Coal presented an amended ROW plan and as a result all the objections were withdrawn.  This had now been conveyed to the Department of Transport.  UK Coal intend to start work on the site by the end of May.
02/10/8
Training:
a. Training needs and course evaluation sheets.

These were given to all councillors.
b. SALC training opportunities:

It was resolved that the Clerk could attend the General Financial Clinic & Update on Recent Developments course at a cost of £20.
02/10/9
The Clerk’s Report:

a. The Clerk updated the PC on recent correspondence.
b. Highways:

i. Concerns were expressed about the road surface at the junction of Coalmoor Road and Wellington Road where a number of cars had skidded.  It was resolved to request that a non-slip surface be put on the road.

ii. The grit bin at the junction of The Alley and Orchard had still not been filled.  T&W Cllr. Jacqui Seymour said that she would take up the matter with T&W.

c. New Works Sign:

It was resolved that the type of sign and location as presented by T&W be approved.

d. SALC:

i. Cllr. Patrick Pietroni stated that he would try to attend the Special General Meeting on 13th March at the Shirehall.

e. SLCC:

i. It was resolved that the Clerk could attend the Regional Conference on the 11th March and that his expenses would be paid.
ii. The chairman signed the application form for the Clerk’s Training Bursary Scheme which would cover 50% of the cost of the conference, but not the travel costs.

02/10/10
Registration of land belonging to the Parish Council:

The Clerk reported that he had received a letter and map from the Land Registry showing that part of the play area had not been registered.  Inquiries by the Clerk had shown that the land was owned by Ibstock Brick and was on a 99 year lease.  It was resolved to write to Ibstock Brick and to see if the PC could acquire the lease and the land.

02/10/11
Planning:

T&W Strategic Housing Land Availability Assesment:

The Clerk reported that he had received a full and detailed response from Jim Kerrigan and read out the letter to the PC.  A copy of the letter and accompanying plans and schedule annotated by the Clerk was place in the circulation pack.
It was resolved to place an item on the March agenda to discuss the matter further.

02/10/12
Report on Borough Liaison:
T&W Cllr. Jacqui Seymour updated the PC on the restructuring going on in T&W with the emphasis being on priority areas which would lead to a much closer working relationship between the various departments across all areas of the Borough.

02/10/13
Reports from Councillors:

a. Outdoor Gym:   Cllr. Patrick Pietroni reported that the Big Lottery Fund grant of £10,000 had been received along with £500 from T&W  Fresh Air Fitness hope to start work on 22nd February and will take 2 days to complete the process.  The working party would be on site at the start of work to finalise details. He reported that he was in discussions with the PCT about a physical fitness clinic etc subsidizing a year’s program around the gym.

It was resolved that there should be launch day with appropriate publicity and someone to cut the tape.  It was resolved to contact T&W PR department for advice regarding publicity.
b. Emergency Plan: Cllr. Pat Hutchings reported that the working party had met with the 3 emergency services to discuss its terms of reference.  The next meeting is on 12th February at 7.00 pm.

c. Rural Transport:  Cllr Alan Lees had previously circulated a report and feed back was required by September.  It was resolved to place it as an agenda item on the March agenda,

d. Snow warden:  Cllr. Ed Roberts reported that hard frosts had caused more problems than the snow.  He stated that T&W did a good job with the gritting.  He did not get called out.  He could not use the snow plough as the traffic had compacted the snow and also the profile of some of the rural roads meant that only the centre was cleared. He had been called out by one resident who was stuck. He reported that water running out on Church Lane was freezing and that STWA had been called to sort it out.

02/10/14
Annual report:
It was resolved that councillors would bring their contributions for the Annual Report to the next PC meeting on 8th March.  The Clerk had stated that the deadline for copy for the April Community Newsletter was 22nd March.

It was resolved that each councillor would take responsibility for the following areas:

Councillor Pat Hutchings:  Chairman’s overall over view; Power of Well Being; Clerk; Emergency Planning, bottle tops and waste paper.
Councillor Debbie Goodman:  Rural Forum; Verge planting; Rights of Way.

Councillor Ed Roberts:  Snow and gritting.

Councillor Patrick Pietroni: CRed; Outdoor Gym; Huntington Lane Surface Mine Liaison Committee.

Councillor Alan Lees: Web site; Rural Roads.
02/10/15
Annual Parish Meeting:
It was resolved that the Chairman would invite Ercall Wood Technology College students to do a presentation on their wild life garden and photographic exhibition [all photos taken in the garden].

It was resolved that UK Coal be invited to give an update on the Huntington Lane Surface Mine.

It was resolved to write to parish groups to invite them have a display at the Annual Parish Meeting.
02/10/16
Finance:
a. Statement of Accounts:

Balance on the Community Account on 1st February was £3,820.91.  This has been reconciled with the Bank Statement which shows the same balance.

The balance on the Business Reserve Account is £7,781.64.

b. VAT:

The Clerk reported that the sum of £568.80 had been claimed and subsequently credited to the PC’s Bank account for the year 01/01/09 to 31/12/09.

c. To agree appointment of the Internal Auditor for 2010:

It was resolved that John A Nichols be appointed.

d. Payment of 25% deposit to Fresh Air Fitness:

It was resolved to pay the 25% deposit for the outdoor gym equipment and installation which was £3832.04.

e. Accounts for payment:

It was resolved to pay the following accounts:

Little Wenlock Village Hall
Emergency Planning Working Party
£10.00

J.F. Marcham


Salary




£184.67

HM Customs & Excise

PAYE




£46.65

Fresh Air Fitness

25% Deposit



£3832.04

f. To agree quotation for planters at New Works:

It was resolved to pay £45 for each planter and £45 for installation of each of the two planters.
It was resolved that the style of the planters should be “rustic”.

g. Ironbridge Gorge Brass Band Festival:

The money raised by the festival goes to the Severn Hospice.  The PC already supports the Severn Hospice and it was therefore resolved that the PC’s support of the Severn Hospice should go directly from the PC and not a third party.

h. The Telford Samaritans:

It was resolved to hold the application for a grant/donation over to the next financial year as £80 had already been sent during the current financial year.

02/10/17
Date of the next meeting:


The next Parish Council meeting will take place on Monday 8th March 2010 at 7.30 pm.
PAGE  
4

